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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Bill Bishop, Chair

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, March 6, 2008, in the City Council Chamber, by the Vice Chair, Council Member Jack Webb.  
Commissioners present: Webb, Holt, Nichols, Bailey, Thompson, Grandin, Self, Lowe.  Shirley Nulf, Legislative Services, James McCain, Office of General Counsel, Drs. Quinton White and Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; John J. Jackson, Research Assistant.

Excused: Bishop, Clark, Busey, Grey,Pitman, King.

The minutes for the February 14, 2008 meeting were approved.

Assistant General Counsel James McCain had been asked at the previous Commission meeting to apprise the Commission on the status of the legal challenge of the Suwannee Utilities Water Withdrawal proposal that the Riverkeeper and the City of Jacksonville had filed.  Mr. McCain asked Jason Teal, Assistant General Counsel, to provide the Commission with the background and an update on the status of the suit.  Mr. Teal proceeded to give the background of the permit to withdraw 5.5 million gallons of water daily from the river for 20 years for the Yankee Lake project.  The City challenged the permit because no one knows what the impact of the withdrawal would be on the river in Duval County.  A big issue is the impact of brackish water, the mixture of salt and fresh water, on our ecosystem.
There is also the TDML issue (Total Daily Maximum Load), the maximum amount of nutrients in the river to keep it healthy for plant and animal life and suitable for recreational purposes.  TDML is based on the current river flow.  It is unknown what effect there would be on the nutrient level in the river if there is a massive withdrawal of water.  At issue is Chapter 373, Florida Statutes. New (State) Department of Environmental Protection requirements on water withdrawals makes the permitting for withdrawals  at this point premature.  According to Mr. Teal, we should wait for State guidance.
Commissioner Self proposed that the Waterways Commission should sponsor a resolution in support of the lawsuit filed by the City and the Riverkeeper.  The Chair, Council Member Webb, said that he would sponsor the resolution in Council.

The Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon stated that the 5.5 million gallons of water that Seminole County proposed to withdraw from the river on a daily basis was not potable water but, rather, water that was to be used for irrigating lawns and golf courses and the like.  The water was not for the purpose of consumption as drinking water.  Mr. Armingeon suggested that it was an 80 million gallon a day project, not merely 5.5 million.

Commissioner Self raised the St. Augustine grass issue.  She suggested that the City should be working with home builders; homeowners should not be required to have St. Augustine grass; the requirement for St. Augustine grass should not be in covenants or required by homeowner associations.   Jason Teal said there could be legal issues with existing covenants that were created before October 2001.

Commissioner Grandin expressed the thought that an ordinance should trump a covenant.  Commissioner Bailey indicated that he had a problem with the City telling a homeowner what kind of grass that he could have; we can, however, restrict or regulate the amount of water that  homeowners are permitted to irrigate their lawns.
On the Water Quality Committee Update, the Chair, Commissioner Lynette Self, announced that the Committee on convene on Monday, March 10, 2008, at 9:00 a.m. in the Council Chamber to continue to discuss the proposed pending legislation to regulate fertilizer use that is incorporated in Ordinance 2008-28 (ORD Amending Chapt 366-Groundwater Resource Management).  She indicated that at the Monday meeting, the Committee expected to hear the views of industry representatives; the Committee had previously heard from agencies such as the Sierra Club and the Riverkeeper.

Dr. Quinton White provided the Commission with the monthly St. John’s River Status Report (Water Quality and Manatee issues).  Before updating the Commission on manatees, Dr. White remarked on the issue of water withdrawals from the river indicating that he and Dr. Pinto had found that there is considerable scientific literature available on the negative impact of water withdrawals.  Turning to the manatees, Dr. White said that as the water continues to warm up, we are seeing more manatees arriving.  On the  January 7th aerial flight, Dr. Pinto saw 4 manatees in the St. Johns River.  On a January 28th, no manatees were sighted.  On February 8, 2 adults and 1 calf were sighted in the Intracoastal Waterway.  On February 29th, 3 adults and 1 calf were sighted in both the ICW and the St. Johns River, respectively.  On January 8th and February 5th, two cold-stressed deaths were announced.  Last year, we saw a record number of manatees early and then they proceeded to move southward because of the drought and salinity of the river.
Jody McDaniel, Planning/Grants Coordinator, Planning Department, provided the Commission with the monthly FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) update.

For the 2006 grants, we have  started the Intracoastal boat ramp project.  The Reddie Point project is having a pre-bid meeting today.  For the 2007 grants, the Goodby’s Creek project is completed; 2 of the other projects are under design.  The Palmetto Leaves canoe launch is 85% complete.  For the 2008 grants, all of them have purchase orders issued except for the ICW project that the Commission voted to recommended approval earlier today (Ordinance 2008-151).

Commissioner Lowe remarked that the Legislature was back in session and that this is one of those years when sunset provisions are under review and the Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND) is up for review.  (House Bill 635).  Commissioner Lowe reminded the Commission that we receive over a million dollars a year from this source for various waterways projects.  
The next item on the agenda was the Florida Trend article on water bottling.  (“Swapping Water for Jobs”, by Cynthia Barnett, Florida Trend, February 1, 2008).

The Chair, C/M Webb, asked what was the total volume of water that is being extracted from the Florida aquifer on a daily basis that is being put in plastic bottles and distributed for commercial purposes? Bottled water that is shipped and distributed across the United States for profit?  He asked the Council’s Research Division to look into this and asked if the Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon, or the representative of the St. Johns River Water Management District could speak to this.

On the subject of bottled water, Dr. White recommended the book, Mirage: Florida and the Vanishing Water of the Eastern United States by Cynthia Barnett. He said that if, after reading the chapter on bottled water, you continued to use bottled water, shame on you.  The abuses to water resources were considerable.  Three to four gallons of water are needed to make a bottle.  39 billion plastic water bottles go into our landfills yearly.  The amount of water that we take from the Florida aquifer to process for bottled water is staggering.  Commissioner  Self said that this was an issue that we should take to the Duval Delegation.
On Pending Legislation, Ordinance 2008-28, ORD Amend Chpt 366 (Groundwater Resource Mgmt), Ord Code, to Expand Regulatory Authority of Environmental & Compliance Dept & Environmental Protection Bd Over Surface Waters of the County, Creating New Pt 6 to Chapt 366, Ord Code,…Prov for Magmt & Regulatn of Lawn & Specialized Turf Fertilization.., was deferred.

Ordinance 2008-130, ORD Approp $14,720,000 from SJRWMD for Oakwood Villas Estates Sewer Infrastructure Constn, Septic Tank Enforcemt Progs, Water Quality Outreach Campaign, was recommended for approval, as amended.

John Flowe, Branch Manager, Environmental Quality Division, Environmental & Compliance Department, representing the Department’s Director, Vince Siebold, made a presentation to the Commission explaining the proposed legislation.  The legislation is a component of the River Accord Initiative partnership between the St. Johns River Water Management District and local governments to improve the conditions of the St. Johns River.  The bill addresses sewer line extension and septic tank failure neighborhoods.  JEA, the Water & Sewer Expansion Authority and St. Johns River Water Management District are all involved.  
Commissioner Self wondered whether or not we are still permitting septic tanks in the Oakwood Villas area.

Ordinance 2008-139, ORD Adopt Small-Scale Amend to FLUM Series – 2617 Ribault Scenic Dr – LDR to ROS, was recommended for approval.  Ordinance 2008-151, ORD Approp $1,266,000 ($633,000 in FIND Grants & $633,000 City Match) to Purchase Intracoastal Waterway Boat Ramp, recommended for approval.  Ordinance 2008-153, ORD Approp $42,074 from a Sisters Creek Park Maint-Acct to fund Repairs at that Marina, was recommended for approval.

Ordinance 2008-182, ORD Approp $100,000 from Environmental Protection Bd Trust Fund for a Hydrology Study Report on Forecasted Effects of Withdrawal of Water from St. Johns River; Waiving Sec. 126.107(g), Ord Code, to auth Direct Contracting with J.U. among others, was withdrawn.

In Old Business, Commissioner Lowe apprised the Commission on the status of Florida Administrative Code #1821 on submerged land leases.

In New Business, Commissioner Self asked John McCain, Office of General Counsel, if he could prepare bullet points on (Florida) House Bill 635 for the next Commission meeting.
In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney commented on the permitting issue for withdrawals from the St. Johns River, articles from the  Florida-Times Union, the Shipyards Project and the Landmark Pier.

Mr. Robin Lee addressed the Commission on the issue of derelict vessels anchored in Jacksonville waterways that are a significant hazard to river use and a problem for riverfront properties.  

Waterways Coordinator, Captain Suber, indicated that he would update the Commission on re-deployment at the next Commission meeting.

The next Jacksonville Waterways Commission meeting is scheduled for Thursday, April 3, 2008.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904)630-1729
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